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Minutes
Clinical Assembly Meeting

	Date:
	10 March 2023

	Time:
	9.30am – 1.00pm 

	Location:
	Rydges, Wellington Airport: 28 Stewart Duff Drive, Rongotai, Wellington and via Zoom

	Chair:
	Christopher Jackson - Medical Oncologist, Southern DHB; Mercy Hospital; University of Otago 

	











	Chris Hemmings, Clinical Director of Anatomical Pathology, Canterbury Health Laboratories (CHL) 
Claire Hardie, Radiation Oncologist and Clinical Executive Cancer Services, MidCentral District, Te Whatu Ora, Chair of ROWG (via zoom)
Heidi Watson, Clinical Lead, AYA Cancer Network, Auckland District, Te Whatu Ora
Humphrey Pullon – Haematologist; Clinical Lead, Te Manawa Taki Midland Regional Hub, Te Aho o Te Kahu 
Ian Bissett – Colorectal & General Surgeon, University of Auckland 
James Entwisle, Consultant Radiologist and Clinical Director, Capital and Coast Hutt valley, Te Whatu Ora
Justin Gulliver, Registered Social Worker; Oncology Social Work Australia & New Zealand (OSWANZ) NZ rep.
Laura Clunie – Oncology Pharmacist, Auckland
Katherine King – Clinical Nurse Specialist; NZNO Cancer Nurses College rep.
Suzanne Beuker, Urology Surgeon, Nelson Marlborough District, Te Whatu Ora (via zoom)
Catherine D’Souza - Palliative Medicine Lead, South Canterbury Te Whatu Ora
Stephen Laughton – Paediatric Oncologist, Auckland District, Te Whatu Ora; Clinical Lead, National Child Cancer Network
Richard North, Medical Oncologist, Chair of MOWG Hauora a Toi Bay of Plenty Te What Ora

	Te Aho o Te Kahu attendees:
	Nicola Hill, Acting CEO (part of meeting)
Elizabeth Dennett, Clinical Director
Elena Saunders, Principal Advisor
Luisa Acheson, Administrator
Cushla Lucas, Manager – Central hub and Programme Manager 
Tess Luff, Public Health Physician (part of meeting) 
Hazem Abd Elkader, Senior Information Analyst (part of meeting) 
Rachael Neumann, Senior Project Manager (part of meeting) 
Gabrielle Nicholson, Manager Quality Improvement (part of meeting)

	Guests:
	Jo Hathaway, Te Whatu Ora 
Logan Heyes, Pharmac 
Allanah Andrews, Pharmac 
Melinda Greshoff ONZL – minute-taker 

	Apologies:
	Ineke Meredith - Breast Surgeon, Wellington
Dawn Wilson, Chief Advisor, Te Aho o Te Kahu
Sara Joice - Health Psychologist
Sue Waters - Chair National Directors of Allied Health 
Alex Henderson, National Clinical Leader; Cancer Genetics, Genetic Health Service NZ 
Rawiri Keenan - General Practitioner; The RNZ College of General Practitioners rep.




	[bookmark: _Hlk129866790]The meeting opened with karakia.

	Item 1 Reviews: 

	Minutes from the previous meeting
The draft minutes from 24 November 2022 were accepted as a true record. 

	Action Register
The action register was reviewed. 
Actions 1 and 2 were agenda items and Action 3 is complete.

	Interests Register
The Interests Register was reviewed. Some members have updates. 
Action: Te Aho o Te Kahu staff to liaise directly with members on individual updates 

	
Updates from recent HWG, MOWG, ROWG and other interest groups
Updates were received from HWG, MOWG, ROWG, the national bowel cancer working group, cancer psychological and social support regional leads and the cancer nurses college committee. These updates were noted. 

Members raised the ongoing unmet need for clarity on how best to engage with the Te Whatu Ora corporate structure, and noted that the time of health sector change is challenging but also presents and opportunity for the sector and Te Aho o Te Kahu to positively influence the future system. Members raised particular concerns regarding the urgent capacity constraints within radiation oncology services, and difficulty experienced when attempting to engage constructively with Te Whatu Ora.    

The Assembly acknowledged the recent weather events that had impacted the country. The Chair proposed that the Assembly could provide useful input in ongoing resilience planning. Members noted that decision-making processes for referral pathways and other clinical pathways in the context of the reformed system remain unclear, and that these will need to be addressed as a key part of responding to future crises. 
Action: Te Aho o Te Kahu staff to consider whether crisis resilience should form part of a future Assembly meeting agenda 


	Item 2: Quality Performance Indicator Programme – Pancreatic Cancer Quality Improvement Monitoring Report 2023

Te Aho o Te Kahu presented on the new pancreatic cancer quality improvement monitoring report that will be released soon.  The presentation covered the key results for all nine QPIs in the monitoring report as well as acknowledging the contribution of the national pancreatic working group led by Professor John Windsor.  Information about how the QPIs were calculated using national collections data and the recommendations for clinical and health system quality improvement were available in the monitoring report provided in the meeting papers.  

Overall the members provided very positive feedback on the quality and results of the monitoring report.   There was a discussion about the importance of engaging with Te Whatu Ora and the health sector to drive for quality improvement based on the findings of this report.  Te Aho o Te Kahu provided feedback that this is focus area for the agency as the reformed health structures are embedded. 

To distribute the report to the clinicians, members suggested disseminating it through clinical networks or membership organisations while the new district health structures are in development.  For the written report, providing an additional five minute video summary and a four page written summary was suggested.  

For the future development and implementation of clinical and health system recommendations contained within the report, it was suggested that Te Aho o Te Kahu should develop recommendations in partnership with the clinicians.  Members noted the critical importance of including palliative care representation in this work. Workshops with regional cancer specific multi-disciplinary care meetings were identified as good avenue for this as they have established referral pathways and would allow for opportunities to share knowledge and learn from each other.  Recommendations could also align with district resourcing decisions. 


	Item 3: Quality Performance Indicator Programme – Universal QPIs discussion 
Te Aho o Te Kahu presented an update on the universal QPI project including the draft concept report provided in the meeting papers entitled Universal QPI: Emergency admission: cancer diagnosis within 30 days of an unplanned admission.  The presentation covered the development of the draft concept report  and the list of the nine universal QPI identified for calculating in the future. 

Overall the members of this group provided their ongoing support for this project.   The members consider international benchmarking to be important and targets for these indicators should be considered in the future.  

For the universal indicators to drive quality improvement in the cancer sector, the members agreed that the indicators need to be linked with national, regional and local organisation quality improvement planning.  

For improving the ethnicity based reporting of the results, a member provided written feedback to Te Aho o Te Kahu to consider.  


	Item 4: Palliative Care Update – Jo Hathaway, Te Whatu Ora
Jo Hathaway gave a presentation on the work being done by Te Whatu Ora, within the commissioning team, to enhance national palliative care services. Jo welcomed any feedback from Assembly members via email.

Members noted that the evidence for a favourable cost-benefit of palliative care versus other options is clear, and questioned where within Te Whatu Ora the decision-making should sit to enable increases to funding. 
The Chair noted it is great to have a pathway to a relationship with palliative services.
Jo looks forward to working with the services.



	Item 5: Cancer Services Planning – stem cell transplant and cellular therapy (TCT) model of care workshop
Humphrey Pullon and Cushla Lucas gave a presentation on work done in the development of a stem cell transplant model of care. The model is now ready for sector testing. Dr Pullon provided a high-level overview of the model for the assembly. 

Members congratulated the team on the work but did note that the success would be in the implementation. It was agreed that the design of an implementation plan, and funding this in a timely way, would be a key next step with Te Whatu Ora. 

The Chair commented that this is a good template for a national piece of work and it was suggested that this approach might be useful for other vulnerable services.

	Item 6: Te Aho o Te Kahu – 2023 work programme and longer-term priorities workshop
Nicola Hill gave a presentation on the 2023 work programme and longer-term priorities. 
Members reiterated that the radiation oncology service currently has critical capacity issues that need to be addressed, and considered that palliative care should be included in the Te Aho o Te Kahu work programme. Members commented that when discussing planned engagement with Te Whatu Ora it would be helpful to be more specific about which part of that organisation was being referred to.

Action: Te Aho o Te Kahu staff to include further discussion of the 2023 work programme and longer term priorities on the next Assembly meeting agenda.

	Item 7: Paediatric Cancer Medicines – Logan Heyes and Allanah Andrews, Pharmac
Logan Heyes, Allanah Andrews gave a presentation on Pharmac’s review of childhood cancer funding via Rule 8.1b of the Pharmaceutical Schedule as part of the ongoing consultation on this topic.

Members discussed the confusion that can be created when using the terms paediatric and child interchangeably in this context where only those patients seen in a children’s cancer service are eligible for this funding pathway, regardless of age. This is distinct from a patient being diagnosed with a paediatric cancer – the rule relates to the service setting, not the diagnosis.  The Assembly reiterated that they would not be in favour of restricting access to medicines for children with cancer, and acknowledged that this is a difficult issue that will take time to explore. Members recommended that Pharmac staff ensure they are keeping parents of children with cancer informed of and engaged in the process to avoid unnecessary stress in this important stakeholder group.

	Close: The meeting closed with a Karakia at 1.22pm. Next meeting 22/27 June
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